
From Strangers to Family 
With Pastor Mandy 
 
Well, good morning horizons. 
Yes. Yes. Well, I am 
 
Pastor Mandy Barkhaus and my husband Tom, and our youngest son, Lex. We 
are thrilled and we are excited and we are honored and we are blessed to 
be with you here today. If you happen to be a first time guest with us, 
either in this space or worshiping with us online, I want you to let me 
know after the service, either email me or stop by our little welcome 
area out there and let me know because how cool that we could walk 
together on this new journey together. 
 
Well, I look forward to learning more about Horizons and the great 
ministry work that I already can see is happening in this space. But 
today I kind of stand before you like a stranger in a strange land. Now, 
as I share my message with you, I would like for you to think about and 
remember the last time you felt like a stranger. 
 
So last week, my husband and I, we got home from this incredible once in 
a lifetime two week trip to Germany and Israel, the Holy Land. And to be 
honest with you, in that two weeks that we were gone, there were a lot of 
times that we felt like strangers there, you know, just the language 
barrier. I can tell you some stories about what it's like to be in the 
Tel Aviv airport, not knowing the language and the customs and all of 
that. 
 
It was a little bit overwhelming at times. And just in Israel in general, 
there's a lot of different customs. And a lot of the time we just we just 
didn't want to offend anyone there. And so especially going to the Gaza 
Strip and the West Bank and those holy spaces in Jerusalem, we wanted to 
make sure we were doing the right things. 
 
So, for example, there's a picture here of the Wailing Wall, also known 
as the Western Wall. And it's a wall that's important to both the Jewish 
and the Muslim traditions. And what you do is you write your prayer on a 
piece of paper and you fold it up or you roll it up and you walk up to 
the wall and you stick it into the wall. 
 
So our group, we were prepared. We had our prayers on our paper and they 
were all folded up. And we confidently walked up to that wall and we 
stuck our prayers into the wall. And some of us stay there and prayed for 
a little bit. And as we were turning around to leave, we noticed that 
people were walking backwards away from the wall. 
 
And so we kind of like pointed a little bit to our group. And so we 
didn't know why, but we followed the crowd and we also walked backwards 
all the way out from the wall out to the entrance. Now, later on, our 
guide told us that there's really no scripture basis for her doing that. 
It was really just a tradition that started sometime, and nobody really 
knows how it started. 
 



We do that in churches and in families. We start these traditions or 
customs, and sometimes we don't even know why we're starting them. And 
when you start attending a church for the first time or you join a family 
via marriage or otherwise, sometimes it takes a little time to understand 
or get to know the customs and the traditions. 
 
And sometimes they're kind of strange traditions, right? Well, our 
message today is about Abraham and Sarah that Abraham and Sarah who were 
sent to go to a strange land. So Genesis 12 one, it says, the Lord said 
to Abraham, that was before his name was changed to Abraham. So the Lord 
said to Abraham, Leave your land, your family, and your father's 
household for the land that I will show you. 
 
Well, similar to Abraham, I was also sent I was sent here by the bishop 
of the Great Plains Conference of the United Methodist Church. And to be 
honest with you, when the district superintendent called to tell me my 
next appointment, I really didn't know much about horizons at all. I 
didn't know what to expect. So I, of course, did the wisest thing that 
you could do and Googled and Facebook stopped the church. 
 
And some of you and I know that some of you did the same with me when you 
heard my name. Now, maybe you've already decided that by something you 
heard or something you saw. Maybe you accept you decided you're excited 
that I am here, and maybe you decided that you're not quite sure about me 
or what I might bring to this church. 
 
It's going to take some time for you to get to know me, and likewise for 
me to get to know you and horizons and those insider language and jokes 
and traditions that you have here. Now, the last couple of months, I 
wonder just a simple example, I wondered things like, so when you refer 
to this church, do you say Horizons Community Church, or do you just say 
Horizons church or do you just simply go with Horizons? 
 
And you might have thought, do I call her Pastor Mandy or just Mandy? And 
is her name Amanda? Answer to no is no on that last one, it's just Mandy. 
Oh, Pastor Jason helped me get to know you a little. I'm so grateful for 
his time that we had that he met with me. And I'm grateful for his ten 
years of ministry here and his welcoming spirit. 
 
And in one of those conversations, he told me that the focus this year at 
Horizons is on relationships. And I love that. I love that the focus is 
on relationships and community because it really is the foundation of who 
we are as humans. We were created to be in community. So there's all 
sorts of relationships, of course. And this today we're going to be 
talking a little bit about new relationship ups because we have this new 
relationship going on. 
 
And as a church, we should always be thinking about having these new 
relationships with our neighborhood, our neighbors, our community who are 
not connected to a church. We should always be seeking ways to build 
deeper relationships with God and with our neighbors. That's simply what 
the gospel is about, is loving God and loving others. So how do we do 
that, though? 
 



And more importantly, or more simply, how do we even start? Well, I think 
it's a really fun time for me to be here at Horizons, just as we are 
gearing up for vacation Bible School. I think that was the first and most 
common thing I heard about Horizons when people were telling me is that 
they know how to do vacation Bible school. 
 
And I am really excited to experience the mission and the ministry of 
what it means to share the love of Jesus Christ with our young people 
from this church and in our community. Now, vacation Bible School always 
brings in visitors, right? These first time guests, these people who 
maybe are not connected to a church. So really, it's the perfect time to 
start talking about hospitality and that first time guest experience. 
 
So it really is hospitality really is the first step of turning strangers 
into family, which is what our sermon series is. So what is our 
responsibility as Christians when we first meet someone? So after God 
sent Abraham, Abraham away from his lamb into the wilderness, that's when 
he changed his name to Abraham. And God promised Abraham and his wife 
Sarah that they would have a child and that the child who would be part 
of Jesus's ancestry. 
 
And when they left for the land, they didn't have a child right away. It 
actually took 25 years of waiting for them to have this child. And Sarah 
was 90 and Abraham was 100 when their child came. So there was a lot of 
waiting. But during that time, Abraham entertained three strangers. So 
beginning in Chapter 18 of Genesis, it says, the Lord appeared to Abraham 
by the ox of Mom Ray as he sat at the entrance of his tent in the heat of 
the day. 
 
Now, Abraham didn't know that the Lord was appearing to him this headline 
kind of gives away what is happening. But it's not until later on that 
Abraham realizes that these three men who are about to approach are 
anything more than just strangers. Now, most of us, most of us, we don't 
gravitate toward strangers. If we're in a room full of people, we tend to 
talk to those who we we know already where we see this. 
 
We want to check in with them. We want to we want to catch up. And this 
is probably extra true for church families, right? We enter in the doors 
and we see somebody we haven't seen in a week or a couple of weeks or a 
month. And we, we want to talk to them. And we may walk by several 
families that we don't know in order to catch up with the ones that we 
know. 
 
But Abraham, he was waiting outside his tent. I don't know if he was 
really waiting to greet guests, but here, that's where we are. So verse 
two, he looked up and saw three men standing near him. When he saw them, 
he ran from the tent entrance to meet them and bowed down to the ground. 
Now, this could have been the first clue for Abraham that these men were 
something special. 
 
Now, having just traveled to Israel and that in the desert there, it's 
kind of vast and wide. And I would I would guess that Abraham would be 
able to see for four miles around him who was coming. But it says that 



these men were just they just kind of soon appeared. So maybe maybe 
Abraham was taking a nap in the midday heat. 
 
I don't know either way, he ran from his tent to greet them. I recently 
read an article about how first time, yes, two churches decide within the 
first 10 minutes if they will visit again. So that probably means before 
the music, before the prayer, before the message. A guest has already 
made up their mind. Now, these guests would have passed by people in the 
parking lot arriving at the same time. 
 
They would have passed by the host team and if they have kids that the 
people checking in their kids in the discovery zone and and they probably 
would have passed by some if not all of you. And by the time that they 
settle into their seats, they've made up their minds. So it's really 
important that we greet and that we welcome guests warmly. 
 
Now, the article did say that you can overdo it. So I don't advise the 
host team, the greeting team, look out into the parking lot for a car 
they don't recognize and running up to them to greet them because that 
might be a little bit too much, might be a little too much. Okay. 
Continuing on, he said, Abraham said, My Lord, now load it. 
 
Notice the lowercase l indicates that he's talking about a man or a 
master and not God. So Abraham said, My Lord, if I find favor with you, 
do not pass by your servant. Let a little water be brought in, wash your 
feet and rest yourselves under the tree. Let me bring a little bread that 
you may refresh yourselves, and after that you may pass on since you have 
come to your servant. 
 
So they said, do as you have said. Okay. Notice that Abraham says he 
tells these three strangers that he is going to go get a little water and 
a little bread. But we continue reading. And Abraham hastened into the 
tent to Sarah and said, Make ready quickly. Three measures of choice 
flour need it and make cakes. Abraham ran to the herd and took a calf 
tender and good and gave it to the servant who hastened to prepare it. 
 
He took curds and milk and the calf that he had prepared and set it 
before them. And he stood by them under the tree while they ate our OC. 
He definitely prepared more than just a little water and a little bread, 
in fact, where it says three measures. In other translations it's C and 
one C is seven quarts. 
 
So that's like 21 quarts of flour along with this healthy young calf and 
butter and milk. Now, some scholars say that Abraham was was trying not 
to sound proud or overbearing by just saying that he had a little bread 
and a little water, but either way, he showed great hospitality to these 
strangers to help them feel comfortable on their journey. 
 
Now, Abraham was a merchant, and so Abraham was probably looking for 
opportunities to trade. Visitors meant that the possibility for to trade 
for something that he might need. And it makes sense that he ran to greet 
these strangers and then treated them so well. But this kind of 
hospitality was much more than just wanting to trade with them. 
 



He ran to them. He bowed down to them. He he called them Lord. He 
prepared this lavish meal for him as if he would be wanting a favor, like 
it would be a favor for him if they would allow him to serve them. So 
when we think about showing hospitality to strangers, we think, well, is 
there something we want from them? 
 
You know, why should we care about welcoming strangers? Is it because we 
want something from them. We need them to be a part of this church 
community? Or is it simply because we truly care about them? Now the 
Scripture continues on with the three strangers telling Abraham and Sarah 
that after all, they're waiting. They would have a child. 
 
God kept his promise and not because they showed hospitality, but rather 
they showed hospitality. Because showing hospitality is a sacred duty of 
those who belong to God. We belong to God. Therefore, when we encounter 
strangers, we should receive them as people who are already part of the 
Body of Christ because they already belong to God. In Hebrews, there is 
this verse you've probably heard it before. 
 
It's in Chapter 13, and it's likely referring to the passage that we just 
read. And it says, Do not neglect to show hospitality to strangers. For 
by doing that, some may have entertained angels without knowing it. See, 
God's grace comes first and God offers us this incredible grace. And what 
we do is we receive that grace. And when we receive that grace, we offer 
that same grace to others. 
 
And really, you never know what kind of impact you will have by being 
kind to a stranger. And you never know who that stranger might be. Now, I 
want to be clear with you. At the beginning of my sermon, I said that I 
felt like a stranger in a strange land. And of course, that's that's true 
in some ways. 
 
But I have already it's starting to feel like family. You guys have been 
incredibly gracious and welcoming to me, the staff, the SPC, the 
transition team and everyone that I've encountered already has been so 
warm and welcoming and it is a wonderful feeling to feel like I belong 
here. And I hope and pray that that every first time guest that walks in 
these doors has that same feeling that they are loved and that they are, 
that they are. 
 
They are part of this family. So what can we do? How can we take action 
to show hospitality? Well, for one vacation, Bible school is coming up, 
like we've mentioned. And there is a lot of ways that we can be show 
hospitality by these first time guests that are with us in our community. 
So we would love for you to sign up for vacation Bible School and help 
out and make this experience for the kids and families. 
 
Good. Now, every Sunday, we should all be on the lookout for first time 
visitors or people that we might not know and introduce ourselves. You 
know, even if you are not officially part of the host team, you are a 
part of the host team. Of course, showing hospitality doesn't just stop 
when we leave the church, like Abraham sitting outside of his tent, 
almost waiting for this opportunity to show hospitality. 
 



We should be doing that as well. We should be showing hospitality to our 
neighbors and our coworkers and strangers. We meet at the grocery store 
and maybe even not just showing hospitality when the opportunity comes, 
but rather seeking out ways to show hospitality. Now, one example of why 
reading the Bible in context, in context matters is that we don't want to 
run up to people, to strangers and bowed out to them. 
 
It wasn't it's not quite the same now as it was in this Near East certain 
context. But providing hospitality is the first step in showing the depth 
of God's love. We show hospitality to strangers because the church 
provides a refuge from the rest of the world. And as followers of Jesus, 
the church, the living body of Christ, we are the alternative live to the 
divisive and self-centered world. 
 
That's what the church is about, is we are an alternative to the divisive 
and self-centered world. So my prayer is that this place will continue to 
be boldly an alternative to the world by offering hospitality and not 
just in this building, but as we go out from this building, in our in our 
normal lives, in our everyday lives, from time between Sunday and Sunday. 
 
Now, one of the ways that we can be reminded of our commitment to this 
hospitality is how we are for the world, the body of Christ. We are for 
the world, the body of Christ and communion is a chance where it connects 
us to the body of Christ. Many churches around the world, the state are 
the city are sharing together in this Holy Sacrament, together. 
 
Now, hopefully you've picked up a communion cup. Or if you're worshiping 
from home, hopefully you grabbed bread or cracker juice and water 
something and just hang on to it just for a second. We'll share in this 
sacrament together. Now we won't be sharing a meal together. Like. Like 
the meal Abraham prepared for the Lord who visited him in the form of a 
stranger. 
 
Instead, we get to share this holy meal together, given to us by Jesus 
and Jesus. Just, just moments before He shared this meal with His 
disciples, before he blessed this meal for us. What He did is that he 
bowed down and he washed his disciples feet. Now that's hospitality that 
goes beyond anything that we can ever imagine. And in that moment, Jesus 
took, took, took the bread, and he broke it. 
 
And he gave it to his disciples. And he said, Take, eat. This is the body 
of Christ given for you. And he took the cup and he gave thanks to his 
disciples. And he said, Drink, drink this. This is the sign of my new 
covenant poured out for you. Take God's grace for the forgiveness of 
sins. And this is a meal that is for anyone who is willing to accept the 
invitation to take your bread and take and eat. 
 
This is the Body of Christ giving for you. Take your cup and drink and 
know that this is the cup of the New Covenant given to you by Christ. 
 
Would you join me in prayer, gracious and holy and loving God. Thank you 
for the love that you have poured out on us by sending your son. Jesus, 
you. You've already claimed each and every one of us exactly as we are. 



And you love us unconditionally. And so today we praise you. And we give 
thanks to you for loving us. 
 
Today. God help us boldly love those around us by showing hospitality to 
others. God, you have created your church to fulfill your mission to to 
bring heaven here on earth. And we are at the Body of Christ in this 
world. God, we need the Holy Spirit to move us and to guide us. And we 
don't always get it right, God. 
 
But you are a forgiving guy. You are a loving God, and you will continue 
to walk with us on this journey, even when we don't get it right. God, 
you are still good. And God, we say all of this in Jesus name. Amen. 
 


